Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

June 28, 2022
Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Members Jody Clineff, Dave Moniz, Gregor Smith and Alternate Kristin Palace.   
Visitors named on screen via zoom: Applicant Michael Larkin -Perkins Landing LLC, applicant Alex Qirjazi, Planning Board Chair Martha Morrison, Steve Hall, Pat Hodgy, Terry Flynn, Tony Flynn, and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:10 PM.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM and it will be available on the Topsfield website Cable Video on Demand page. Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”

No one responded.

PUBLIC HEARING – Continuation 57 Perkins Row 
Applicant - Perkins Landing, LLC 
Chairman Moriarty stated that he had received a request from the applicant to continue the public hearing until 9/27/22 and to continue the time to render a decision until 9/30/22.  

Jody Clineff made a motion to accept the request of the applicant to continue the public hearing until 9/27/22 and to continue the time to render a decision until 9/30/22.  The motion was seconded by Clerk David Merrill and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes 

Clerk David Merrill

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes
PUBLIC HEARING: - Continuation - 106 South Main Street 
Applicant - Alex and Florentina Qirjaz 
Chairman Moriarty provided a brief review from the last meeting stating that after Mr. Qirjazi had shared his intentions for the property, the board had requested a rendering of the elevation of the proposed structure to get a sense of what the structure would look like and how it would blend with abutting properties.  The elevations had been received and posted on the town website.  
The Chairman asked Mr. Qirjazi if he’d like to explain further the renderings he had provided.  Mr. Qirjazi stated two documents had been provided.  The first was a technical drawing to show the height of the house (32+ feet – below the maximum allowed height of 35 feet).  The second was a 3D drawing to show that the house blends with surrounding houses.  The board had no questions regarding the two renderings.  
The Chairman asked for public comment.  Ms. Terry Flynn, who lives at 110 S. Main St., was recognized.  Her arguments against the new house were 1) a 3,200 square foot house is too large a house for a 11,000+ square foot property and 2) it was sold as an unbuildable lot.  Mr. Qirjazi responded that his proposed home would be smaller than Ms. Flynn’s home of 4,000 square feet as well as houses surrounding his property, that the home that was previously on the property was roughly the same size as the one he is proposing (based on Google maps) and that he moved the location of the house further away from the abutter, exceeding setback requirements (side setback of 30 feet vs a required 10 feet and a front setback of 40 feet vs. a required 20 feet).  He also stated that the building of this house would generate additional tax revenue for the town.  
The Chairman then recognized Tony Flynn who lives at 110 S. Main St.  Mr. Flynn stated that if Mr. Qirjazi were given a variance, then anyone could buy a piece of land, obtain a variance, and build any size building on the land.  The Chairman explained that is not correct.  If the board were to grant this variance, it would be related to specific conditions of this particular building on this particular piece of property.  A variance in this case would not enable anyone else to build without the board looking at their specific circumstances.
The Chairman then recognized Steve Hall of 86 Salem Road.  Mr. Hall stated that Mr. Qirjazi’s reference to a previous residence on the lot is not applicable because since the building was removed and was no longer grandfathered.  Mr. Hall also stated his understanding that granting a variance must be because of a need, such as hardship, and Mr. Qirjazi has not demonstrated any such need.
The Chairman stated that the criteria for granting a variance is not based solely on the showing of a need – it is part of the criteria.  

The Chairman recognized Pat Hodgy, representing her mother, Phyllis McKeon who owns the two-family home at 110 Main St. Her concerns were 1) water and snow runoff after the proposed house and driveway are constructed on the property and 2) the fact their view and wind flow will now be blocked by a house.   
The Chairman asked for comments from board members. 
-  Jody Clineff felt the house was too large for the lot and has concerns with properties being built to the max.  
-  Gregor Smith said he felt the proposed house was no larger than the house that had existed on the lot for 100 years but asked if Mr. Qirjazi would be cutting down any trees.  Mr. Qirjazi said only one tree in the back corner would be coming down.  
-  Chairman Moriarty agreed with Gregor that the previous house on the lot, as well as houses in this area, are all fairly consistent in size. 
-  David Moniz was concerned about water runoff, the fact it was sold as unbuildable at the time Mr. Qirjazi bought it, and that the board should listen to concerns of abutters. 
-  Kristin Palace asked the Chairman to review criteria for a variance, which he did.  In his summary he did mention that the state minimum for building a house is 50 foot of frontage and a lot of 5,000 square feet.  Ms. Palace thought it was a wash concerning equity between Mr. Qirjazi and abutters.  Although Mr. Qirjazi knew the lot was listed as unbuildable at the time he bought it, this was cancelled out since the abutters originally bought their house with a house beside them on the lot being discussed. 
-  David Merrill shared concerns stated by fellow board members but stated that, prior to just five years ago, there was a house on that lot for the last 100 years. 
Conditions on a possible variance were discussed including an 8 foot fence and shrub and tree plantings along the property line.  Mr. Qirjazi discussed the fact he has lived in Topsfield his whole life, his family has opened two businesses in town, he serves on the ECDC and he would very much like to help the town develop and provide additional housing.

After the Chairman asked for any final comments Kristin Palace moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Gregor Smith and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes 

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Dave Moniz

yes
Member Gregor Smith
yes

Alternate Kristin Palace 
yes

Kristin Palace made a motion to approve the variance of the applicant.  The motion was seconded by Gregor Smith.  Further discussion was held.  Planning Board Chair Morrison was asked to explain how the issue of stormwater runoff is handled by the town.  She explained the process.  She also stated that the open space requirement in the CR District (in which 106 S. Main St. is located) is 40% and it should be checked if the proposed development would meet this requirement.  Further discussion was held on possible conditions if a variance were approved.  Conditions discussed were an 8-foot fence if requested by the abutter, suitable shrubs and trees along the property line, and a drainage plan if deemed necessary by the Building Inspector and Stormwater Coordinator.  David Merrill raised the question of whether there had ever been any drainage issues when the previous house existed.  The Chairman said that while the public hearing was closed, if there were issues they most likely would have been raised by the abutters.
The Chairman told the applicant that he needed a supermajority (4 out of 5 votes) and he wasn’t sure if he had the necessary votes.  The Chairman asked if he would he like to proceed with a vote or withdraw his request without prejudice.  Mr. Qirjazi stated he would like to move forward.

The Chairman called for a vote and the motion failed (as it did not receive a super majority) with a roll call vote as follows:
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes 

Member Jody Clineff

no
Member Dave Moniz

no
Member Gregor Smith
yes

Alternate Kristin Palace 
yes

MINUTES - None

OTHER

Chairman Moriarty stated that while the support position for the ZBA has not yet been filled, the Town Administrator is in discussions with a very qualified applicant.   
ADJOURN
At 8:20 pm Jody Clineff made a motion to adjourn. David Merrill seconded the motion and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

Per the Open Meeting Law, the documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. Technical architectural rendering - 106 S. Main St.

3. 3D rendering - 106 S. Main St.

Approved at the 9-26-22 ZBA meeting.

Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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